
Capers, 

As we bid a fond farewell to the sun-soaked days of 
summer, we find ourselves reflecting on the past few 
months with a mix of nostalgia and anticipation. It’s been a 
season filled with laughter, adventure, and a few too many 
Rita or Kona Ice stops (we won’t judge if you had one for 
breakfast). 

This summer, our community truly came alive. From the 
lively summer jams to the serene ravine walks with a 
sprinkle of Goshen, August has been a testament to our 
collective spirit and zest for life. We saw families enjoying 
movie nights under the stars, kids learning to sail in the 
Magothy River, swim clubs hoping for Olympic dreams 
and neighbors coming together for events that have 
strengthened the bonds of our wonderful community.  

We would also like to thank our beach attendants for a very 
successful year, they helped check in roughly 16,000 people 
over the summer season. If you take the number since 
Memorial Weekend that’s almost (200) people a day. These 
members have toughed it out over the summer months 
to protect our beaches & parks and did a remarkable job, 
for some this was their first job. As we look into future 
beach replenishment projects, it’s important to show those 
members of the community and supportive government 
officials who have been with us on this journey for almost a 
decade, we’ve done our part in maintaining the vision.  

As summer gracefully makes way for autumn, we turn our 
thoughts to the upcoming school year. The back-to-school 
season is always a time of fresh beginnings and renewed 
energy. For parents, students, and educators alike, it’s a 
time to set goals, embrace new challenges, and perhaps 
sharpen those pencils (we hear they have a magical way of 
making the school year go smoother). 

Here’s to a school year filled with: 

• Exciting New Opportunities: Whether it’s a new 
subject, a new sport, or a new club, we hope every 
student finds something to ignite their curiosity and 
passion. 

• Growth and Learning: May this year be one of 
discovery and growth, where every challenge is met 
with perseverance and every success is celebrated with 
pride. 

• Community Support: Remember, our community is 
here to support you every step of the way. From school 
events to tutoring resources, we are committed to 
helping our students thrive. 

As we turn the page from summer to fall, let’s embrace 
this new chapter with optimism and enthusiasm. Whether 
you’re heading back to school or simply enjoying the cooler 
weather, we wish you all a fantastic start to the school 
year. Let’s continue to support each other, celebrate our 
successes, and make this year one of our best yet. 

Thank you for being an integral part of our vibrant 
community. Here’s to new beginnings, fresh opportunities, 
and a school year that exceeds all expectations. 

  		  Teamwork makes the dream work! 

		

		  Jerome Zadera
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Dear fellow Capers, 
 

I hope everyone had a wonderful Memorial Day Weekend! We as a community are fortunate to live in a place 
where we can enjoy beautiful beaches, parks and piers on the Chesapeake Bay. The sacrifice of so many service 
men and women over the years should not be forgotten, but their memories should be celebrated with your               
family, friends and community that those who gave the ultimate sacrifice to provide us with the freedom and             
independence. I hope you had the opportunity to do so over the holiday weekend! 
 

May was a busy month, with many events and projects. The calendar continues to fill up for our prime busy               
season where our beaches, parks and piers get the most use. I will draw your attention to handful of projects and 
events that are coming up along with some housekeeping items for residents. 
 

There lots of projects going on around the community, the biggest being Phase II of the Main Beach                 
Improvements. The pervious paver walkway at the entrance to the park was started in May 2014 (Phase I) and 
extended out towards the beach as part of Phase II. The path splits in two direction towards the overlook and the 
playground. This will give access via a safe and dry path for all our residents. I believe you will find the walkway 
both convenient and aesthetically pleasing while enhancing one of our premier community properties. We will 
work on Phase III for next year, where we are planning to address the access to the beach, the old cinder block 
wall and broken concrete paths to create a more convenient, safer and improved entry for residents of all ages. 
 

With June comes summer and with that we all know that the first Saturday in June is the Strawberry Festival, a 50 
plus year tradition in Cape St. Claire. This year will be no different, the Strawberry Festival Committee has a fun 
filled day planned at the Main Beach and Clubhouse. For more                 
information check out the new Strawberry Festival website at 
www.cscstrawberryfestival.com . We could still use volunteers for    
set-up, during the festival and for clean-up, please email 
mary@cscstrawberryfestival.com to help. 
 

July 4th we will be having another parade, games and competitions at 
the Main Beach and Clubhouse. The Events Committee is busy              
planning for this day too! Please consider joining in the fun to                
celebrate our Independence Day. You can get more information in 
this month’s Caper or by emailing events@cscia.org .   
 

Be on the lookout for service projects and clean up days throughout 
the summer. With good weather comes high activity at our commu-
nity properties. We need the help of volunteers to help throughout 
the summer. Contact parks@cscia.org or erosion@csci.org for details 
regarding different needs for both short term and long term projects. 
 

A few housekeeping items: 
 

 Review the Updated Beaches and Parks Policies for 2015. We 
have new signs posted at the parks, so please read them. They 
can also be found at https://cscia.org/cscia-services/beaches/. 

In this issue: 
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 St. Andrew’s By the Bay 
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In attendance in person: Govs. Joe Angel, Ed Hayes, Mary Lamb, Matt Layman, Neil Macindoe, Kim Pollock, Michele  
Shipley, Town Manager Frank Tewey, Budget Comm members Blake Morris and Charlie Shoul and guests Becky Benner, 
Kristen Hurff, Christy Pioro, and Stacy Wildberger. In attendance online: Pres. Jerome Zadera, Govs. Beau Breeden and 
Thor Harris.

Pres. Zadera was online and called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm. He asked for a moment of silence for Byron Toney, 
longtime resident of Cape St Claire who was a founding member and past Pres. of the Garden Club. He asked Gov. Lamb  
to run the meeting in person.

VARIANCE HEARING
Town Mgr Tewey introduced the variance request for a fence already installed. Mr. Tewey mailed a letter informing the  
residents of the rules and process. They explained that the fence was installed because of an aggressive dog in a neigh-
boring yard. It was made best side in because of lack of access next to the neighbor’s existing fence. The top remains level, 
with the fence height changing on the sloped yard. No plats were available from the county, so the fence line placement was 
agreed upon with the neighbor on that side. After a survey was done, it was discovered that the fence is on the neighboring 
property. That neighbor has written a letter stating they have no issue with it remaining. The owners reported behaviors they 
find concerning by the neighbor with the dog. Required paperwork has been submitted and the owners apologized for not 
knowing the procedure. Mr. Tewey will contact them with the closed session decision.

MINUTES AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
Minutes of the July 8, 2024 BOG meeting were reviewed and approved unanimously. 

The financial statements for June 2024 were reviewed and approved. Balances of the bank accounts were: Operating  
funds- $171,000 Beach restoration grants- $193,000, piers- $302,000 and Special Community Benefits District (SCBD)- 
$305,000. 

TOWN MANAGER REPORT
Mr. Tewey reported on the following: Work on the new crosswalk has not started. Representatives from the county Depart-
ment of Public Works (DPW) were shown areas in the Cape with runoff issues. Budget committee meetings will be Aug 22 
and Sep 19. The audit for Fiscal Year 2024 (FY24) is underway. Police officers are covering 16 of 31 dates in Aug. Crime 
reports are being supplied. Two events occurred last month. New routers were installed at the piers. Quotes were received 
for a chain link fence along the clubhouse field and for the Lake Claire pier gate. A boat slip census was completed Aug 1. 
CSCIA is working with Youth Sailing to improve kayak rack rentals. Four building requests were received. There is a county 
administrative board hearing for a variance to allow a deck with less setback and buffer than required. Approval has already 
been given by CSCIA. The hearing is because of the buffer, a restriction CSCIA does not have. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS
Broadneck Council of Communities (BCC): Gov Breeden reported that the BCC will hold its next meeting on Sept 26.  
The State Highway Administration has been invited to present findings on the Route 50 closures this year as compared to 
2023.

Caper: Gov Lamb said the September issue will go to print within 2 weeks. Submit articles soon to be included.

Clubhouse: Gov Lamb reported rentals remain steady and thanked Office Administrator Coble and Mr. Tewey for their help. 

Events: Gov Lamb announced the movie on the beach was successful. The next event is Halloween Happenings.  

Piers: Gov Breeden announced the next piers meeting for August 13. 

Strawberry Festival: Gov Lamb reported planning for the 2026 festival is in full swing. About half the available spots for 
vendors are already full, as well as most spaces inside the park. The stage has been secured and she will begin the permit 
process soon.

OLD BUSINESS  
Gov Breeden reported a proposal was received from Alliance for the Chesapeake. A request for proposal should be out  
within a month, with updates for Sites 3-7 to use the design grant awarded for FY23. We have not received word about the 
FY24 grant. The design will hopefully be completed in 2026. There is to be a meeting with regulators from the county to help 
them understand the scope of permitting in conjunction with the Army Corps of Engineers and the Maryland Department of 
the Environment (MDE).  

Board In Brief  CSCIA Board Of Governors Monthly Meeting 
AUGUST 12, 2024 

Continued on page 4



Capers,
What a great summer in the Cape! It was so wonderful to see everyone enjoying the beaches, the water and the parks.  I want to 
thank our twenty-eight Beach Ambassadors for a great season and all of our residents for their tremendous cooperation. We  wish our 
attendants good luck and much success as they head back to college, school, enter the service or begin a new trade! Please take the 
time to extend your thanks to our ambassadors! 
We’ll soon see the trees change colors as they begin to shed their leaves.  And, of course this means YARD WORK!  Here are some tips 
to save yourself a “trip” to the landfill and how to properly handle yard waste for curbside collection by the County: 

• For leaves, grass, brush and branches, you can use biodegradable paper yard waste bags or a reusable container made  
  of metal or rigid plastic, equipped with handles, and marked with an “X” on all sides.
• Do not use plastic bags for yard waste! 
• Do not place yard waste in a reusable fabric bag or County issued 35, 65, or 95-gallon yellow container.  
• Brush and branches must be placed in a container or bundled. Bundles must be tied securely with twine.
• Do not use cardboard boxes. Cardboard boxes are recyclable and should be put out with paper, plastic, metal and glass.
• Bags, containers, or bundles may not weigh more than 40 pounds each. Tree limbs and branches must be less than  
  4 feet in length, with a maximum branch diameter of 4 inches.
• Bags must be closed securely. Do not use wire or metal ties.
• Christmas trees must be free from all lights, ornamentation and tree bags. Only natural trees will be collected.  
  Tall trees should be cut in half in order to fit into the collection truck.
• Do not mix trash with yard waste.
• To avoid odors, do not bag your yard waste more than a few days in advance of your collection.
• There is no limit to the amount of yard waste you can put out for collection.
• Yard waste is collected at the curb all year round.

If you’re planning a fall home project, remember to check the Cape St. Claire Building and Planning Code before starting!  You may need 
the Association’s permission!  The code is available online at https://cscia.org/cape-st-claire-revised-building-codes/. 
The next general membership meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 22, 2024 at 7:30 p.m. at the Cape St. Claire Clubhouse.  
Halloween Happenings will be outside the clubhouse Saturday, October 19th from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. Come out and enjoy the hay rides, 
pumpkins, face painting, moon bounce, scarecrow making, crafts and more!

Stay happy and healthy!

Frank Tewey
Cape St Claire Town Manager • TownManager@cscia.org
410-757-1223

A Message from The Town Manager

Frank Tewey

2940 Washington Blvd., Baltimore, MD 21230  •  410-777-8507
Learn more about Full Sail Media at www.fullsail.media

MAKE YOUR BRAND STAND OUT!

  
 Family Reunions  •  Youth Groups  

School Field Trips  •  Banquets  •  Trade Shows

Trust Full Sail Media  
for all of your marketing 
and graphics needs.

PROMOTIONAL PRODUCTS   
APPAREL  •  SIGNS AND BANNERS

  

More Than 35 Years  
as Cape St. Claire’s  

Trusted Realtor! 

Mona Moves You! 
Mona LaCovey  
Associate Broker,  
CRB, ABR, CRS 
www.MonaLaCovey.com 
Mona@LaCovey.com 
410-703-4411 
410-224-4400 

 

Independently Owned & Operated 
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Board In Brief  CONTINUED 
NEW BUSINESS
Town Mgr. Tewey noted the agreement with Watershed Stewards for the planting plan for Little Magothy beach needs to be 
approved.

COMMENTS 
Stacy Wildberger of Cape Conservation Corps (CCC) said Wednesday Weed Warriors continue to work 8:30-10:30 am  
and 5-7 pm. They would like info when available about creating a parking area for the Youth Sailing boats. The Watershed 
Steward planting will be paid for by grants. Phil Ourisson is reaching out to contractors regarding the drainage issues behind 
the shopping center. CCC will attempt to get grants for that project. The plant sale will be held Sep 21 from 9 am-1 pm. 

Becky Benner announced the Goshen Farm Wine Down at the Farm Aug 18. There will be food, wine and a silent auction. 
The Friday evening concerts will be Aug 23 and Sep 6, 6:30-8:30 pm. Bring your own chairs, blankets, food and drinks.  
They will hold a Goshen Farm Goodies sale on September 21 to sell items made from produce harvested from the farm  
of the dance studio. She said it was a very scary event for all and that there have been several other such incidents at 
other stores in the shopping center. Kristen Hurff spoke as a parent who is also concerned. They asked about installing bol-
lards like in front of Graul’s market. Pres. Zadera and Gov. Breeden explained that CSCIA owns the lots, but not the build-
ings. Individual owners make up the Business Lot Owner’s Association (BLOA) and rent to tenants. The Graul family owns 
the first 14 lots, received permission from the BLOA to install poles, and paid for their project. CSCIA can only recommend  
additional safety measures. Issues with installing anything include the current concerns that the sidewalk is too high for 
many, the sewer line that runs along the front of the buildings, and cost. Discussion followed about other safety issues such 
as many driving the wrong way. Tenants must go to their landlords who can then petition the BLOA to take action.

ADJOURNMENT 
A motion was made to adjourn to closed session and approved unanimously. The meeting was adjourned to closed session 
at 8:26 pm. The closed session occurred from 8:32 pm to 10:08 pm. The August 12, 2024 CSCIA Board of Govs meeting 
was adjourned at 10:08 pm.



BIG THANK YOU TO OUR SPONSORS
We sincerely thank our sponsors for their generous 
support of the Java & Jazz, Tea & Tunes Event! Their 
contribution played a pivotal role in making our event a 
resounding success.

Covington Alsina
Delmarva Financial Group

Cape Ace Hardware
Anytime Fitness (Whitehall)

Once again, thank you for your invaluable support and 
belief in our mission.

SPRING OPEN HOUSE - STOP BY!

Join us for family fun, entertainment, and history at Gosh-
en Farm’s Annual Spring Open House!

Mark your calendars for Saturday, April 13th, from 10 
am to 2 pm. Explore the wonders of the last Colonial-era 
farm on the Broadneck Peninsula at 1420 Cape St. Claire 
Road, Annapolis, 21409. Admission and parking are 
FREE. Don’t miss out!

• Learn the History: Embark on a captivating journey 
through history as you tour the Farm House dating back to 
1783.
• Tour the Farm: Immerse yourself in the natural beauty 
of the organic Sharing Garden, explore the innovative 
Hoop House, and more!
• Live Music: Vibe out to talented musicians, including 
Alison Thoms, Possum & Sook, Biondis, and High Tide!
• Experience Exhibits: Enjoy one-of-a-kind exhibits 
aimed at learning more about our natural habitats and 
animals in Maryland!
• Support a Worthy Cause: While admission and parking 
are free, we deeply appreciate any donations to Goshen 
Farm.
Join us for music, fun, and community spirit. We look for-
ward to seeing you there!

ANNUAL KAYAK RAFFLE IS ON!

Exciting news! Our Annual Kayak Raffle is back! Get your 
tickets on our website for just $5 each, and you could win 
2 Lifetime Daylight 8 ft kayaks, perfect for a summer full of 
adventure. The winner will be announced at our June 14th 
Summer Concert. Don’t miss out on your chance to paddle 
into fun - get your tickets today!

2024 GOSHEN EVENT DATES

Be sure to note these dates on your calendar to ensure you 
don’t miss out.

• Strawberry Festival Booth:  
   Saturday, June 1, from 11 am – 6 pm

• Summer Friday Concerts:  
   6/14, 6/28, 7/12, 7/26, 8/9, 8/23, 9/6

• Wine Tasting/Silent Auction:  
   Sunday, August 18, from 4 pm – 7 pm

• Fall Open House:  
   Saturday, September 21, from 10 am – 2 pm

• Harvest Pasta Dinner: Saturday, October 19

RENEW YOUR MEMBERSHIP TODAY!

✔ Your membership is a vital contribution to our ongoing 
efforts in restoring, preserving, and educating about the 
rich history of Goshen Farm. Plus, it comes with a range of 
benefits:

✔ Enjoy a Tax-deductible Membership Fee

✔ Gain Exclusive Behind-the-Scenes Updates

✔ Unlock Discounts on Event Tickets & Merch

✔ Access Garden Plot Rentals

✔ Explore Volunteer Opportunities and Much More!

For further information and complete details, visit our website 
today!

Want to learn more about Goshen Farm?

Check out our website at www.goshenfarm.org or email 
communications@goshenfarm.org with questions. Also,  
follow our Facebook page and sign up for our newsletter.
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TRANSFORMING THE TENANT HOUSE
Have you seen the transformation in the Tenant
House at Goshen Farm? These improvements were
made possible through the dedication of a GFPS
Board Member, two caring CSC residents, and a
generous business owner.

In the summer of 2022, GFPS Board Member Linda
Paez was teaching Spanish at AACC when Rich
Lang, Director of Construction at Bayview Builders,
LLC, approached the college seeking Spanish
lessons for their construction workers. Linda was
hired by AACC and began teaching Spanish to
Bayview Builders' staff, forging a friendly
connection with Rich Lang and his Cape St.
Claire-based employees.

During this time, Linda Paez shared the
longstanding damage to the Tenant Cottage
caused by a leaking roof, explaining GFPS's
financial constraints. In a remarkable display of
generosity, Rich Lang and Linda worked out a
"barter system" agreement. Bayview Builders
committed to repairing the Tenant House, and in
return, Linda provided additional Spanish lessons
to their employees.

The restoration project, led by Bayview Builders
employees Mark Semos and Bruce Dowling of
Cape St. Claire, commenced in 2022 and extended
into the spring of 2023 due to its scale. In
September 2023, Mark, Bruce, Taylor Shive (also
from CSC), and Mark's son Aaron diligently worked
to complete the siding on the Tenant House,
safeguarding its interior. All materials for the
project were generously donated by Bayview
Builders, LLC, and the labor of Mark Semos, Bruce
Dowling, Taylor Shive, and Aaron Semos was
offered as a heartfelt contribution.

While more repairs may be on the horizon, GFPS
extends profound gratitude to Mark Semos, Bruce
Dowling, Taylor Shive, and Aaron Semos for their
tireless efforts, as well as Rich Lang and Bayview

Builders, LLC, for their invaluable material
donations. Your collective dedication ensures the
preservation of this historic treasure. Thank you all!

HARVEST PASTA DINNER
If you're a fan of spaghetti, we've got an event that's
tailor-made for you. Our annual Harvest Pasta
Dinner is a delectable delight, perfectly suited for
the autumn season. Plus, all the ingredients are
sourced right from our very own Sharing Garden!

Join us at Gloria Dei Lutheran Church on Saturday,
October 14, 2023, from 5 pm to 8 pm. Visit our
website and Facebook for more details.

WINE DOWN AT THE FARM SUCCESS!
Thank you to everyone who attended our Wine
Down at the Farm event. We raised nearly $6K! This
would not have been possible without the
generous donations from local small businesses for
our silent auction and our sponsor, Bellas Liquors.
Thank you to Chef Tony Barrett and The Jazz
Perpetrators for the amazing food and music!
Additionally, we truly appreciate all the volunteers
that made this event a success!

NEIGHBORHOOD SUN PARTNERSHIP
GFPS has partnered with Neighborhood Sun as
part of our commitment to spreading awareness
about ways we can all be more sustainable. Please
visit this website for more information:
https://info.neighborhoodsun.solar/goshen-farm

BECOME A GOSHEN FARM MEMBER
Your membership helps us continue to restore,
preserve, and educate about the history of Goshen
Farm. It also has other benefits:

● Tax-deductible Membership Fee
● Behind-the-Scenes Progress Updates
● Discounts on Event Tickets & Merchandise
● Garden Plot Rental Access
● Volunteer Opportunities and More!

Visit our website for more information and details!

NEWS FROM  

HISTORIC GOSHEN FARM 
AND EDUCATIONAL CENTER

NEWS FROM
HISTORIC GOSHEN FARM

AND EDUCATIONAL CENTER

IN MEMORIAM - JOE LAMP
On September 28th
the Goshen Farm
Preservation Society
will be dedicating a
tree in the Memorial
Grove to Dr. E. Joseph
"Joe" Lamp.

Joe was a long time
Member of the
Society and passed
away on December 6,
2023. Joe grew up in

Cape St. Claire near Goshen Farm. As a young
teenager Joe helped Dr. Radoff and his wife May
care for their many animals on the farm and later,
when Goshen Farm was bought by AACPS, he,
his father and others helped to secure a Living
Trust for the Radoffs to continue to live at the
Farm.

Dr. E. Joseph Lanp was Professor Emeritus at
Anne Arundel Community College where he
taught communications, applied research
methods, and military history for forty (40) years.
He was also an award winning instructor at The
Johns Hopkins University.

When Joe wasn't teaching, he devoted time to
helping animals threatened by cruel and
excessive human behavior. His lifelong advocacy
towards helping animals resulted in Joe
becoming the first gubernatorial non-hunter
appointee to the Maryland Department of
Natural Resources Wildlife Advisory Commission
for 13 years. In addition, he served as Vice
President of The AA County American Society for
the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals (ASPCA) for
four (4) years and helped found Maryland Votes

for Animals (MFVA) (PAC). Joe's involvement in
political advocacy groups led to unprecedented
pro-animal legislation.

Joe shared memories of helping the Radoff’s on
the Farm giving GFPS first hand knowledge of
the Radoff's life on Goshen Farm and life in early
Cape St. Claire. His continued support of the
Society was invaluable. Joe was a kind, gentle,
unassuming, and courageous man. He never
failed to thank the GFPS Board of Directors for
saving Goshen Farm and working to preserve a
place that was dear to him. GFPS is honored to
have counted Joe as a Member.

LAST SUMMER CONCERT, SEPT. 6TH
Join us for the last summer concert of the year
on Friday, September 6th. Enjoy music by The
Biondi Family Band & 24 Karat. The concert starts
at 6:30 pm and goes to 8:30 pm. Bring blankets,
snacks, and friends for great tunes and a relaxing
evening!

OPEN MIC NIGHTS ON FRIDAYS
The Cape JOM Sound Team is hosting its last
Open Mic summer series at Goshen Farm on
September 20th. Sign up opens at 5:15 pm, music
starts at 6 pm.

BECOME A GOSHEN FARM MEMBER
Your membership helps us continue to restore,
preserve, and educate about the history of
Goshen Farm. It also has other benefits:

● Tax-deductible Membership Fee
● Behind-the-Scenes Progress Updates
● Discounts on Event Tickets & Merchandise
● Garden Plot Rental Access
● Volunteer Opportunities and More!

www.goshenfarm.org
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Loving Cape Beyond  
the Strawberry Festival:

Social Determinants of Health in Our Neighborhood

By Jennifer Barrett RN, BSN

Hi Capers!
For September, I wanted to offer a “grade” for the health of 
Cape St. Claire since we are well into the “Back to School” 
process. While getting my Bachelor’s of Science in Nursing, 
I took a Community Health class where we did a deep dive 
into community statistics and determinants of health as a 
community—this is a huge effort involving numerous people 
and deep research. Public Health officials (and nursing 
students!) take a huge amount of data into consideration 
when looking at the health of a community and there are five 
main pillars that uphold basic health. These pillars, called 
“Social Determinants of Health” (SDOH), include: Economic 
Stability, Education Access and Quality, Health Care Ac-
cess and Quality, Neighborhood and Built Environment, 
Social and Community Context.
I could not embark on the deep dive of a full public health 
assessment (who has time for that if it doesn’t count for a 
grade!!) But my intention is to briefly break down the five 
determinants and explain how our beloved Cape strives for 
excellence; hence making our community ideal. But first let’s 
be clear about how these social determinants contribute to 
wellness, and lack thereof. For example, people who live in 
communities that don’t have access to grocery stores with 
healthy foods are less likely to have good nutrition (you 
may have heard the term “food desert”). Lack of access to 
healthy food and nutrition raises one’s risk for health condi-
tions like heart disease, obesity and diabetes. Additionally, 
a lack of job and education opportunities contributes to less 
income and less ability to afford health care, and the cycle 
goes on and on. One can think of these Social Determinants 
as fully interdependent. If you have ever read the children’s 
book “If You Give a Mouse A Cookie” by Laura Numeroff, the 
Social Determinants are like that: one thing influencing the 
next, and the next and the next.

Economic Stability
Jobs!!  According to msa.maryland.gov website, the 
unemployment rate in Anne Arundel County was 1.8%. 
Additionally, “In June 2024, Maryland’s unemployment rate 
increased from 2.7% to 2.8%, while the national rate rose 
from 4.0% to 4.1%.” (https://msa.maryland.gov/msa/
mdmanual/01glance/economy/html/unemployrates.html).  
Basically, we have access to jobs in Cape St. Claire, which 
is the basis of economic stability. 
Education Access and Quality
According to the website niche.com, AA County Public 
schools received a grade of  “B” and was ranked #11 of 
24 in “Best School Districts in Maryland”. Cape St. Claire 
and Magothy River Middle School were rated a “B+”, and 
Broadneck High School was given an “A”.  Additionally, 
with our county’s magnet program and plethora of private 
schools, our community ranks in the top tier for access 
to education.  Additionally, we are close to Anne Arundel 
Community College, ranked #1 community college in 
the country in 2021 (https://www.aacc.edu/newsroom/
news/2021-news/aacc-ranks-as-no-1-community-
college-march-10/).  Free education is offered at our Public 
Library as well. Lastly, we have numerous pre-schools in the 
neighborhood (Best Beginnings, and Anchors-A-Wee) that 
serve as a foundational start to the public education system.

Care Access and Quality
Access to quality health care is paramount to community 
health.  Additionally, quality first responders are essential.  
We are lucky to have access to the Cape St. Claire Fire 
Department as well as Luminis Health Anne Arundel 
Medical Center. “Luminis Health Anne Arundel Medical 
Center (LHAAMC), the premier healthcare institution in 
Annapolis, has received its eleventh consecutive  
‘A’ Grade from the Leapfrog Hospital Safety Grade” 
(https://living.aahs.org/news/lhaamc-leapfrog-
hospital-safety-grade/).  Additionally, U.S. News 
and World Report ranks LHAAMC as #8 in Maryland 
and has given the hospital a “High Performing” rating 
in 8 procedures (https://health.usnews.com/best-
hospitals/area/md/anne-arundel-medical-center-
6320020#overview). Finally, “Luminis Health Anne 
Arundel Medical Center (LHAAMC) has received its 
third Magnet designation from the American Nurses 
Credentialing Center (ANCC). Magnet recognition, the 
highest national honor for professional nursing practice, 
is awarded to organizations that consistently uphold 

The Cape Nurse

Healthy People 2030, U.S. Department  
of Health and Human Services, Office  
of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion.

https://health.gov/healthypeople/objec-
tives-and-data/social-determinants-health



ANCC’s standards for nursing excellence. Achieving 
Magnet status signifies a long-term commitment to 
excellence in quality care, high patient satisfaction, 
and a culture where nurses thrive professionally and 
personally” (https://www.healthcarenowradio.com/
luminis-health-anne-arundel-medical-center-earns-third-
magnet-designation/#:~:text=Luminis%20Health%20
Anne%20Arundel%20Medical%20Center%20%28LHAA-
MC%29%20has,that%20consistently%20uphold%20
ANCC’s%20standards%20for%20nursing%20
excellence). This resource is literally in our back yard!  
Plus there is a branch of Luminis Health Primary Care in 
our Cape Shopping Center!

Neighborhood and Built Environment
This area is an obvious A+ for our sweet community. 
The CSCIA, Garden Club, Cape Conservation Corps,  
Scouting kids, and associated volunteers work tirelessly 
on the beautification of our neighborhood. Neighbors 
tackle projects, large and small, such as the Main Beach 
engineering project to the Boy Scouts sponsoring Cape 
Clean Up, to Weed Warriors, and general beautification  
so our neighbors have unlimited access to beautiful 
places. We have access to green space (Lake Claire, 
Main Beach, Serene Ravine, Little Magothy Beach), 
as well as play grounds, bike trails, safe streets, a 
neighborhood swim club, and plentiful / necessity 
shopping. Our library also deserves a mention here, 
 since it is a lovely resource and safe place for our 
neighbors.  Our beloved Graul’s offers access to healthy 
food, often locally farmed and sourced, and serves as an 
anchor for fresh, healthy food within walking distance of 

most neighbors in Cape. The mindful building projects 
of Cape clearly serve as a bright spot for our resident’s 
health (perhaps without them even knowing)! 

Social and Community Context
I have saved the best Social Determinant of health of 
our neighborhood for last.  The social aspects of our 
neighborhood surpass expectations and are one of the 
most noteworthy aspects of our corner of the world. Just 
being outside walking, gardening, or hanging out means 
there will be at least one person who says “hello”. Here is 
where our Strawberry Festival, 4th of July Parade, Cape 
Club House, Cape Sports, the line at Rita’s (that fits in 
“Built Environment” as well), Goshen Farm, Youth Sailing, 
Adult sailing and evening races, Broadneck High School, 
Scouting, Garden Club plus many others provide positive 
social opportunities that makes our community incredibly 
unique. People in Cape feel connected to each other and 
our space thus contributing to a feeling of “home”.
From a public health perspective Cape makes the grade.  
We all know that we love it here, but the infrastructure as 
well as the opportunities offered make our community feel 
like “home”. As a community, our needs are met, we feel 
safe, and our families have opportunity. It really is a little 
slice of “paradise”, as paraphrased from Beau Breedan’s 
interview with Kara McGuirk on her Cape St. Claire 
podcast. 

Be well Capers!  
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Happy summer, Capers! We hope you’re enjoying lots of summer fun, sipping lemonade and harvesting 
cut flowers and veggies from your gardens while the crape myrtles and black-eyed susans bloom away!  In this 
heat, remember to keep clearing standing water from all your gutters, toys, and other hiding spots, to keep 
breeding mosquitoes from proliferating, or use a mosquito dunk in your bird bath or pond to kill the larvae.     

Our Members are usually pretty pooped after our annual Plant Sale in May, but this year we celebrated 
twice in June, first with an ice cream social and yet another plant raffle (of course!) at our June meeting.  Then a 

week later, we enjoyed a cool, 
sunny visit to 2 wonderful 
gardens: Chanticleer & 
Stoneleigh, both outside of 
Philadelphia.  Special thanks to 
our wonderful trip coordinators 
Kim F & Tracy M-B, who 
arranged a delicious lunch and 
even party cupcakes for all to 
toast Eve & Mike S, who 
celebrated their 50th wedding 
anniversary with us that very 
day – congratulations!   

We were so busy in 
June with our bus trip that we 
pushed our annual Secret 

Garden Tour into July this year. Members enjoyed visiting 3 
Cape garden gems, where we ogled July bloomers like hardy 
hibiscus & summersweet, before enjoying a poolside potluck 
BBQ celebrating Members’ many volunteer contributions.  

During summer break, our volunteers were hard at 
work judging Yard of the Month and maintaining the 
gardens at the Clubhouse, Cape St. Claire Island, Green 

Holly Island, and the Segree Memorial Park behind the 
Broadneck Library, all season long.  Thanks to all our Members 

for all your contributions to our Club & community! 
Our Membership meetings resume Tuesday, 

September 3rd, for our Members’ Sharing 
Slideshow.  Want to learn more about gardening 

in the Cape, and what our Members learned this 
summer?  This meeting is for you!  Then on 
Tuesday, October 1st, we’ll host a seasoned 
beekeeper who will share Beekeeping 101 
basics, for those who would like to know 
what’s involved in hosting an active hive in 
their garden.  Guests welcome!  And you’re 
invited to follow our blog and FB page for 

more photos & details of the Club’s speakers, 
workshops, and goings-on: our blog 

capegardenclub.wordpress.com and at 
facebook.com/capegardenclub 

   
 
 

 -- Submitted by Audrey Lengbeyer 

Our Members enjoying a bus trip to Chanticleer Garden 

Secret Garden Tour

Water garden at 
Chanticleer 



Congratulations to our June, July, & August Yard of the Month Winners!  

 

 
 

Upcoming Meetings 
Tuesday, September 3rd, 7pm: Members’ Sharing Slideshow – hear Capers’ gardening adventures! 

Tuesday, October 1st, 7pm: Beekeeping 101 by head beekeeper of Stormy Acres Beekeeping 
 
 

Area 1: The Wajbels, 1057 Little Magothy Vw 
Area 2: Marie Kiser, 1179 St George 
Area 3: Patty Park, 1050 Lake Clare Drive 
Area 4: Eileen Sullivan, 1013 Mount Holly Dr 
Area 5: Mary Kimble, 780 Rolling View 
 
 
 Area 1: The Hoffmans, 1071 Park Circle 

Area 2: Jennifer & Gary Rust, 1067 Broadview 
Area 3: David Darrell, 1146 Southview 
Area 4: Stacey & Tom McNeal, 899 Chestnut Tree 
Area 5: Becky & Roy Benner, 1206 Green Holly 

 

JUNE 

JULY 
Area 1: Dennis Jackson, 1230 River Bay Rd 
Area 2: Kay & George Maurer, 1130 Crestview 
Area 3: Joe and Julie Johnson, 1171 Latrobe Dr 
Area 4: Kari Banares, 1196 Summit Drive 
Area 5: Susan Hayes, 1156 Ramblewood Drive 

 

AUGUST 

St. Margaret’s Church
                       

1601 Pleasant Plains Road  •  410-974-0200
                          Annapolis, MD 21409  •  www.st-margarets.org

HELP WANTED:  
Nursery Attendant/Sunday School Helper for St. Margaret’s Church in Annapolis.  

Hours are EVERY Sunday 8:45am-11:15am and subject to change. We also have services  
on Christmas Eve and Christmas Day, Easter and some other special events. Duties include supervising 

and keeping children in nursery (under 3 yrs old) safe and helping with Sunday school supervision  
or preparations.

Requires at least 1 year experience. Must be 18 years of age. Must be fully vaccinated as required  
for attending public school in Maryland. Must have reliable communication and transportation.  

Must pass a criminal background check and successfully complete on-line paid training.             
Job Type: Part-time                           Pay: $20.00 per hour                                                                                               

Send email with brief job experience and contact information to Emily@st-margarets.org
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Upcoming Events 2023 

• 12/9 Ivy removal 9:45-noon Location Deep Creek Marina 
• CCC Board meeting 3rd Monday of the month @ the Clubhouse.   

Come see what we are all about! Next date is 12/18/2023 7:00 pm 
• Broadneck Grill Fundraiser night is January 24th 2024 5-9pm 
• Coming soon: Nature Libraries 

 
Email president@capeconservationcorps.org 

 

Year in Review for CCC 2023 
All of us on the board of Cape Conservation Corps extend our sincere thanks to all the volunteers, 
sponsors, donors and cheerleaders that helped us have a very successful 2023.  We continued with 
many our favorite programs and activities and added a few new ones.  We appreciate all the support the 
community has shown us.  

Weed Warriors (not only on Wednesdays any more) continues to grow and attract new volunteers every 
week as well as maintain a staple of regulars.  Special shout out to Marcia D, Jeanne K, Bill R, David S, 
Brad K, Katherine W, Ginny K.  At least 5000 square feet of invasive plants were removed.   In those 
restored areas, 150 trees and shrubs plants and 500+ native perennials were planted.   

Three Leopold benches were installed along the path at Little Magothy Beach park for nature lovers to 
sit, relax, reflect and enjoy the sights and sounds.  Thanks to Bill Lynch and his students at Sollers Point 
Technical High School for building these beautiful and functional benches. 

Native Shrub Swap was successful for the third year in a row.  People dug out their invasive butterfly 
bushes and we gifted them a beautiful native shrub in return. 

Several speaker events with local area experts talking to us about Trees, Native Plants and Oysters. 

Habitat Hero tour in June was an opportunity to visit the yards of 2022 winners Rob Wood and Larry and 
Margarette Jennings.  Great chance to see what made them winners and be inspired to make changes 
on your property. New winners for 2023, including Carol Collison will be on next year’s tour.   

We participated in 2 of the Cape Vibes events – free concerts at the Main Beach organized by Broadneck 
Bluegrass.  Special thank you to Jess Corliss for including us and directing donations to CCC.  We had 
many generous donations of prizes, including a beautiful acoustic guitar that we raffled off.  

In September we hosted our very successful, highly anticipated Native Plant Fest and Sale.  Despite the 
tropical storm remnants people came out in droves!  We sold 90% of the plants that day and the rest 
within a week of the sale. The prices were so low, and the quality of plants was amazing. 

One of new events was an En Plein Air event at Little Magothy Beach.  Local artists donated their time 
and artwork to CCC, to be auctioned at our November Speaker event. We had framed photos, 
watercolors, sketches, oil paintings and acrylic paintings that raised generous amounts in donations.  We 
donated $700 of funds raised towards the “O” in the NOAH’s Reef, an oyster reef in the Magothy in 
memory of Noah Anderson.  

We ended the year by having wood chips delivered to Little Magothy Beach and Serene Ravine so we 
could mulch the paths, creating an off shoot of the main path at LMB through a newly cleared section, 

 

 

Upcoming Events 2024 

• April 6th 9am to noon Project Clean Stream. Meet at the parking lot across 
from Graul’s. 

• Weed Warriors meets every Wednesday to remove invasive plants. Email 
me to get on the list for locations and times. 

• April 12th 5:30-7:30 pm Weed Warriors Open House Little Magothy beach 
Park (note time and location change) Pizza and snacks provided. Come see 
what CCC has been up to and how you can get involved. 

Email president@capeconservationcorps.org 
 

 

. 2023 Habitat Hero Award Winners 

I have been remiss on posting about our wonderful 2023 Habitat Award Winners, we had two winners. 
For 2023.  Carol Collison and George Maurer. 
 
Our first winner of 2023 was Carol Collison. Carol has been a long-time resident CSC and a highly active 
member of the CSC Garden Club. Imparting her knowledge to novice and experienced alike. She is often 
the recipient of their Yard of the Month award for her beautiful displays of color.  Her front yard pops 
with traditional spring flowers.  She won CCC’s coveted Habitat Hero for the native plants she has added 
to her landscape over the years and the wildlife friendly practices she maintains to help the birds, bees, 
butterflies, and other pollinators. Some of her favorite natives include blood root, serviceberry tree, 
coneflowers, Virginia bluebells, woodland phlox, snakeroot, and columbine.  She has generously shared 
some of her beautiful natives with CCC and friends.  She has participated in our native swamp but 
digging out an invasive shrub and received a free native shrub from CCC. Some of her other best 
practices include leaving the leaves on site for overwintering insects and foraging birds.  Carol does not 
use pesticides.  She composts her yard waste and kitchen waste and uses that to enrich her soil. Carol 
does not shy away from the wildlife that inhabits her yard, even embracing the black snakes and 
respecting their role in the environment- natural rodent control!  
 
Our second winner, George Maurer made his career in the environmental world, a retired environmental 
planner in senior positions with CBF, ESLC, and several county governments. Later he had his own 
consulting business preparing water quality protection plans on farms. As a lifelong birder, who also 
studied ornithology in college (his M.S. thesis on songbirds) he has recorded an amazing number of 
species (73) in his Cape St Claire backyard but sadly he has noticed a significant drop in the numbers of 
species as we have seen in the official research on this topic. By converting his backyard to a safe haven 
for wildlife he has been able to help local birds find the resources they need.  Not just with bird feeders, 
he has but by creating a healthy ecosystem by adding native trees, shrubs, and wildflowers. An 
abundance of birds, bees, and butterflies visit his habitat. He gave up trying to fight for growing grass in 
the shaded backyard and let it be what it wanted to be—a shaded woodland space. He uses sticks and 
brush on his property as habitat, leaves the leaves. And shuns pesticides.  
His thesis research taught him valuable identification of birds using not only sight but sound—listening to 
the birdsong he has been able to add to his extensive bird list. In addition to many of the common birds 
we have seen in our yards, George has identified many warblers during migration, eastern wood 

Our Habitat Hero for 2024 is Jamie Wilhelm
Jamie reached out to me through the CCC FB site asking for advice about removing a large area of invasive 
brush on the side of her property, essentially a wasteland.  She had aspirations of turning it into a wildlife 
friendly area—the perfect Habitat Hero!  In less than a year and half it has become a thriving ecosystem 
supporting the birds, bees, butterflies, and many other important critters. I asked Jamie to tell me about the 
process in her own words (I couldn’t have said it better myself!) Click on the link to read about her amazing 
thriving ecosystem and see the amazing BEFORE AND AFTER PHOTO www.capecosnervationcorps.org/
habitat-hero.com 

Fall Native Plant Fest and Sale
CAPE CONSERVATION CORPS 2024

In last month’s Caper we learned from Garden Advisor for Cape Conservation Corps, Larry Jennings that fall 
is the best time to plant. With cooler temperatures the risk of failure is significantly less. There is less stress 
on the plants, allowing them to set deep roots and become well established. There is a greater chance of 
rain allowing for natural watering (easier on the gardener!). Since Fall is the optimal planting time what better 
time to have out Native Fall Fest and Sale with LOW, LOW prices. This year the sale will be on September 
21st 9am to 1:00pm in the field behind the clubhouse (1223 River Bay Rd 21409). In addition to the beau-
tiful selection of NATIVE plants we will many experts on hand to answer questions, recommend plants for 
your growing conditions and talk about the benefits of using natives to create healthy ecosystems. Let’s talk 
about some of the amazing plants we will have (about 80 species including grasses, sedges, ferns, perenni-
als, groundcovers and shrubs).
What is a native plant sale without MILKWEED to support the life cycle of the monarch caterpillar. We will 
have swamp milkweed Asclepsias incarnata and Butterfly weed Asclepsias tubersosa. There are many other 
butterflies and moths that also have highly specialized needs to lay their eggs. The American Painted Lady 
needs pussytoes, Antennaria plantaginifolia, the Golden Alexander Zizia aurea is the host plant for the black 
swallowtails. In addition to flowering forbs, grasses and sedges are an important part of the ecosystem as 
they support many species of moths. 
Of course, what is a pollinator garden without some beautiful blooms for the birds and the bees! It is im-
portant to have something in bloom from early spring through late fall. We have something for all seasons. 
Examples of early spring bloomers are Amsonia -Amsonia hubrichitii, Baptisia austrailas blue false indigo and 
Dicentra exima wild bleeding heart into the summer with milkweed, coneflowers, rattlesnake master, garden 
phlox, Obedient plant, Joe Pye Weed, Monarda (bee balm) and so many more. We cannot forget to have the 
blooms going into the fall with many assorted asters and several goldenrods as well as the brilliant display 
Pink Muhly grass gives us.

Upcoming Events 2024
•  Weed Warriors meets every Wednesday to remove invasive plants. 
•  September 21st 9am-1pm Native Plant Fest and Sale 
•  October 18-19th tree and shrub planting day Little Magothy Beach
•  November 15th Cape resident and birding expert George Mauer will have a  
    in depth talk on birds of Cape, how to attract them, create habitat and  
    what to perils they are facing 

Email president@capeconservationcorps.org



Another important aspect is to have varying heights. We have everything from groundcovers (green and gold, 
moss phlox and golden ragwort) to various heights of Forbes (penstemon, mountain mint, heuchera, and 
blue mist flower and iron weed) and shrubs. We are planning on oakleaf hydrangeas, St John’s Wort, Itea 
“Henry’s Garnet” and American beautyberry for our shrub selection. 
We hope to see you at this Native Plant Fest and Sale –quality experts on hand, the best darn plant  
sale, the lowest prices and vast selection of NATIVE PLANTS. September 21st 9am. See you in the field. 
Bring a wagon or totes to carry all your purchases.
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September 8 - Rally Sunday.  Come celebrate with us!

September 8 - Sunday School Starts.  All kids ages 4 years old-5th grade welcome.

Sermon Series - Holy Disunity: How What Separates Us can Save Us. 
 Inspired by the eponymous book by Layton Williams

What’s Happening in September:

Worship with us in person 
or on Facebook Live

10:00 AM

1281 Green Holly Drive, Annapolis, MD 21409

christouranchorpc.org

...All Are Welcome.



 

Choosing the right agent is critical to your success and 
in Cape St. Claire it is not different. 

You owe it to yourself to have every advantage in getting your home sold. It’s important to work with an 
agent with the local market knowledge and experience to position your home effectively. There is no 
agent who knows the Cape St. Claire market better and my respect for our community runs deep. I’ve 
been a Cape St. Claire resident for over 30 years. My sons attended the Broadneck schools, played ball 
on the ball fields, and sailed with the youth sailing camp. Perhaps you’ve seen me each year at the 
Strawberry Festival, and now, I’m a proud sponsor of the Cape Conservation Corps. I imagine you chose 
the Cape for many of the same reasons I did – for its beautiful beaches, water privileges, top notch 
schools, and its convenient shopping and commuting. When it comes to selling your Cape St. Claire 
home, you deserve an agent who knows the market and can get it sold for the best value in the timeframe 
you need.  

Selling or have a real estate question?  
Let’s Talk -- 443-223-1570 

  

Cathy Gazzo 
Cell: 443-223-1570 
Office: 888-860-7369  
cathy@cathygazzo.com 
www.CathyGazzo.com 

 

YOUR AGENT You owe it to yourself to get your 
house sold for the best value within your timeframe. 
A highly skilled agent is what makes it a reality. 

YOUR ADVOCATE An agent whose top priority is 
looking out for your best interests is essential. Allow 
me to help you make the most strategic decisions. 

YOUR FRIEND Because your agent must be 
someone who you are comfortable confiding in, 
someone who truly understands your unique 
situation, and someone who cares that your needs 
are met.  

 “Cathy really helped us feel at ease throughout the 
entire process. She was able to get our home sold 
quickly and also helped us navigate the purchase 
of the most amazing condo that meets all our 
needs. She reminded us that a great real estate 
agent is worth every cent in commission. I’ve 
already recommended Cathy to several friends 
and will continue to do so. She’s a true 
professional and really understands this area, the 
neighborhoods and community.”  

- Jeanne & Peter Nardi, Arnold MD 

 

Cape St. Claire  443-223-1570 

mailto:cathy@cathygazzo.com
http://www.cathygazzo.com/


 
 

 

 

The Cape real estate 
market has been busy 
this summer!  

Here is the Summer 
Market Snapshot        
8/15/2024 

  Scan to see up to date 
Cape St. Claire Listings 

 

 
 

 Cathy Gazzo 
Cell: 443-223-1570 
Office: 888-860-7369  
cathy@cathygazzo.com 
www.CathyGazzo.com 

 
Status 

 
Address 

Beds/ 
Baths 

List 
Price 

List  
Date 

Days on 
 Market 

 Active 1178 Hampton Rd 3/1 $469,000 8/14/24 3 

 Active 1152 Pine Tree Dr 5/2/1 $510,000 8/12/24 5 

 Active 1186 Ramblewood Dr 4/2 $460,000 8/9/24 33 

 Active 1302 Swan Dr 3/2/1 $575,000 8/2/24 15 

 Active 1031 St Margarets Dr 4/2 $549,000 8/1/24 16 

 Active 984 Woodland Cir 3/3 $635,000 7/9/24 39 

 A/C 1219 Hilltop Dr 4/2/1 $480,000 8/7/24 31 

 A/C 1104 Crestview Dr 4/2/1 $525,000 7/21/24 4 

 A/C 953 Woodland Cir 3/3/1 $435,000 8/1/24 64 

 Pending 1014 Mountain Top Dr 4/3 $600,000 8/15/24 10 

 Pending 1192 Hampton Rd 4/2/1 $525,000 8/12/24 14 

 Pending 1225 Mount Pleasant Dr 3/3 $510,000 7/25/24 3 

 Pending 1251 Pine Hill Dr 3/3 $415,000 5/31/24 47 

 Pending 1012 Mount Holly Dr 4/2/1 $800,000 5/21/24 0 

SOLD 4/18 - 8/15  
Address 

Beds/ 
Baths 

Sold 
Price 

Seller 
Subsidy 

 
DOM 

Close 
Date 

   
Address 

Beds/ 
Baths 

Sold 
Price 

Seller 
Subsidy 

 
DOM 

Close  
Date 

903 Forest Ter 4/2 $470,000 0 1 7/26/24   1302 Cape St Claire Rd 3/2/1 $630,000 0 10 6/28/24 
1132 Skyway Dr 4/3 $527,000 0 6 7/22/24   1107 Little Magothy Vw 3/2 $319,000 0 1 6/21/24 
1008 Mountain Top 4/2 $555,000 0 24 7/19/24   1392 Greenway Dr 4/2 $535,000 0 3 6/21/24 
1149 Skyway Dr 5/2/1 $776,000 0 4 7/19/24   1010 Mount Holly Dr 4/4 $700,000 0 31 6/20/24 
1117 Little Magothy Vw 4/2 $545,000 0 33 7/18/24   1317 Swan Dr 4/1/1 $535,000 0 3 6/18/24 
1219 Ramblewood Dr 5/2 $450,000 0 6 7/16/24   1154 Bayview Vista 4/3/1 $780,000 0 4 6/17/24 
1080 Broadview Dr 5/4 $600,000 0 6 7/16/24   1040 Lake Claire 5/3 $650,000 0 5 5/29/24 
1020 St Charles Dr 4/2 $535,000 0 5 7/15/24   890 Chestnut Tree Dr 4/3/1 $615,000 0 4 5/17/24 
1170 RambleWood Dr 2/1 $378,000 0 6 7/2/24   770 Windgate Dr 4/3 $623,500 0 11 5/10/24 
1157 Hampton Rd 4/3 $800,000 0 3 7/2/24   1152 Latrobe Dr 2/1 $371,000 0 51 4/30/24 
1165 Green Holly Dr 3/2 $700,000 0 0 6/30/24   774 Windgate Dr 4/3 $590,000 0 17 4/30/24 
* All information, taken from the Multiple List Service, is believed to be accurate but should not be relied upon without verification. This list consists of listings 
from various brokers, and is not intended to make the representation that all the listings  belong to eXp Realty. 

     Cape St. Claire Sales 
 443-223-1570 

 

 

 

 

mailto:cathy@cathygazzo.com
http://www.cathygazzo.com/


Cape St. Claire  
United Methodist Church
855 Chestnut Tree Drive
Annapolis, Maryland 21409
Phone: 410-757-4896
Website: capeumc.org
Facebook: facebook.com/cscumc
Email: office@capeumc.org
Pastor: Dale Thomas

Worship Service: 9:00 AM on Sundays in the Sanctuary and on Zoom
If you would like to receive a Zoom invite for the service, please Email:  office @capaeumc.org
Sunday School: 9:00 AM on Sundays - Children’s Formation and Middle/High School. After the Blessing of the Children in our 
worship service,  the children will go with their  teachers to their Sunday School classes.
Office Hours: Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday 9:00am to 12pm. If you need immediate assistance, please contact  
Pastor Dale  (240) 682-6395 or dale@capeumc.org.

Worship is our most profound activity. Together we 
seek God’s presence and place ourselves in the 

position to receive the gift of His Spirit. Come worship 
with us and be a part of our church family.

May the grace of the Lord Jesus Christ, 
the love of God, and the fellowship of the

 Holy Spirit be with you.
Blessings to All!

Pastor Dale

My Brother’s Pantry has been  
serving Broadneck families since  

1986 and as now made the transition  
to a healthy family choice pantry.  

Families coming to the Pantry now  
come in to select what the need 

 right from our shelves!

We gladly accept both monetary  
and food donations – please check out our  

website to find out how to  
donate, www.mybrotherspantry.org  
or call the Pantry at 410-757-5190.

Cape Methodist Church is distributing  
food for Backpack Buddies. This ministry 
provides weekend food to children in need  

at  elementary schools on the  
Broadneck Peninsula.

 We welcome food or monetary donations 
to support this important ministry to our 
community. Please consider helping us!  
The food items we need are single serve  
cereal and instant oatmeal, single serve 

applesauce and fruit, granola bars, peanut  
butter crackers, single serve pudding, family 
sized mac & cheese, canned chicken or tuna  

and snack items.

 Donations can be dropped off at the  
church office at 855 Chestnut Tree Dr. between  

9 AM and Noon Tuesday, Wednesday  
or Thursday. We appreciate your support  
for children in Broadneck communities!
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School-year Sundays: Sept. 1st - May 25th
*Services at 7:30am, 9am, and 11:15am

*NNuurrsseerryy  ffrroomm  88::4455aamm--1100::1155aamm
*CChhiillddrreenn''ss  CChhaappeell  DDuurriinngg  99aamm  SSeerrvviiccee

**SSuunnddaayy  SScchhooooll  ffrroomm  1100::1155aamm  ttoo  1111aamm
((ccooffffeeee  hhoouurr))

****YYoouutthh  GGrroouupp  ffrroomm  44ppmm  ttoo  66ppmm

St. Margaret's Church
Join Us for Children's Formation:

Want More Info? Email Emily@st-margarets.org



All non-sale wines 15% off.

EMAIL US AT CONTACT@BELLASLIQUORS.COM
it

Our Business is Keeping You  
in the Best of Spirits!

Cape St. Claire Shopping Center
410-757-0019

Open 9 AM - 10 PM Mon.-Sat. •  9 AM - 8 PM Sundays

Join us daily at C.G.’s Corner from 12-8 for $2 beers and $3 wines  
from a rotating collection. A variety of spirits can also be purchased.

All non-sale wines 15% off.

www.bellasliquors.com
email: contact@bellasliquors.comit
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Enter the Cape St. Claire

2025 CALENDAR PHOTO CONTEST
	 Recently taken a great photo of Cape St. Claire or the Chesapeake Bay?  The 2025 Cape St. Claire Community 
Calendar is sponsoring a photo contest.  The winning photo will be published on the front page of the 2025 calendar.  
Photo submission deadline is Thursday October 3, 2024.  A $100.00 cash prize will also be awarded.  
	 DIGITAL PHOTO SUBMISSION NOW AVAILABLE!  Photos must be submitted in a horizontal 8” x 10” 
format in black & white.  The subject matter must pertain to the Cape St. Claire area or the Chesapeake Bay.  Photos 
submitted will not be returned to you.  The winner will be announced in an issue of The Caper.  Submissions are limited 
to 3 entries per person. For Digital Submissions: *Email to apsolutions757@gmail.com *Files can be no larger than 
2MB, send as an attachment *Must have name of photographer, address, phone & title of the photo (By submitting 
digitally you are giving permission to the 2025 Cape Calendar to publish your photo on the cover of the calendar).  For 
Hard Copy Submissions: *Attach a completed entry form to the back of each photo (available in The Caper or at 
Cape Ace Hardware) * Must provide a high quality digital copy of the photo is selected * Drop them off at Cape Ace 
Hardware.
	 The photo contest is limited to Cape St. Claire residents, lot owners, and Cape St. Claire Shopping Centerbusiness 
employees or owners. There is no age limitation. The winning photo will become property of the CSC Improvement 
Association.   

2025 CAPE ST. CLAIRE
CALENDAR PHOTO CONTEST

Please tape this coupon to the back of each photo submitted.
You may submit as many as 3 entries.

Name of Photo ____________________________________________________________________________________________

Your Name ________________________________________________________________________________________________

Address __________________________________________________________________________________________________

Telephone (_____)  __________________________________________

I give permission to the 2025 CSC Community Calendar to publish my photo on the front page of the calendar if it is chosen as the winning photograph.  The winning 
photo will become property of the CSC Improvement Association.  I acknowledge that the CSCIA, A.P. Business Solutions, the 2025 CSC Community Calendar or Cape 
Ace Hardware will not be held liable for any damage, theft or loss of any photos I enter in the contest.

Signature: ______________________________________________________________________
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COMMUNITY SWAP 
COMMUNITY SWAP 

Sunday, Oct 13    10am-2pm 
Cape Clubhouse field at Cape St. Claire Rd. & Broadview Dr. 

(Rain date Sunday Oct 27) ×  Toys, games, puzzles, books, DVDs 
×  Household goods & tools 
×  Clothing & Shoes: Women, Men, Children, Babies 
×  Small appliances & electronics in working condition 
×  DROP your goods anytime before 11am, no junk please 

$3 entrance per family will be collected for the Chesapeake Bay Foundation. 

You are not required to bring goods to participate.  All leftovers will be donated to charity. 

Questions?  Want to volunteer?     zerowastecapers@gmail.com 
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Monday - Saturday 7am-9pm
Sunday 8am-5pm

410-974-0737  GraulsMarket.com

Bakery
Cheeses
Deli
Fresh Fish/Seafood
Grocery
Meat/Poultry
Prepared FoodsPrepared Foods
Produce
Wedding Cakes
Catering

June 2015   Page 11 

Local Annapolitan
Over 60 Years

on Staff Designers, Sales, Installers,  
& Repair Techs

Free Financing Available

3.5” x 2.5” | Maximum Font Size: 30 pt

MKT-5894I-A

Retirement: Ready or 
not. Ready is better.

Chad M Miller, AAMS® 
Financial Advisor

1390 Cape St Claire Rd 
Annapolis, MD 21409 
410-757-1374

Member SIPC

ADVERTISE 
HERE!
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www.priorityonepetservices.com 
 Shari Medina    443.223.9549 

Local, Certified, Insured, Recommended 

Dog Walking, Exercising, Pet Sitting 
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LOCAL RESIDENT 50 YEARS 
AND 32 YEARS EXPERIENCE

June 2015   Page 13 

www.RichardsTreeCare.com / richardstreecare@aol.com
Member of the Maryland Arborist Association & Tree Care Industry Association & Arbor Day Foundation

♦ Cabling/Lightning Protection
♦ Pruning, Take Down & Removal
♦ Pre-Construction Consultation
♦ Fertilization
♦ 15 yd. Roll-off Dumpsters
♦ Disease Control/Monitoring

Programs
♦ Planting/Reforestation

Tree Care
Complete Tree & Shrub Care

Lic. 283/534/2236 | MDA 24222

office 410-757-5793 FREE ESTIMATES 

PR
OO
F
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A

FREE WATER ANALYSIS 
Call (410) 757-2992

We FIX problem water: hardness, lead,  
staining, odors, iron, PFAS, and more. 

WATER TREATMENT • PLUMBING • COOLERS

HagueWaterofMD.com

Family Owned 
& Operated 
Since 1993.

*Securities offered through Registered Representatives of Cambridge Investment Research, Inc., 
a broker dealer, member FINRA/SIPC. Advisory, insurance, and tax services offered through Bay 

Financial Planning and Tax Services, LLC DBA Chesapeake Financial Planning, a Registered 
Investment Adviser. Cambridge and Bay Financial Planning and Tax Services, LLC are not affiliated.



 
 
 
 
 

Founded March 1955 - Circulation 3,030 - In Our 60h Year 
Published by: 

 The Cape St. Claire Improvement Association, Inc. 
1223 River Bay Road, Annapolis, MD  21409 
Hours: Monday - Friday  8:00 a.m. to 2 p.m. 

(410) 757-1223 CSCIA Office / (410) 757-1697 FAX / Office@cscia.org 
 

Caper Manger: 
Mary Lamb / 410-757-0593 / capermanager@cscia.org 
  

The Caper is published ten months a year and sent bulk rate to all residents of Cape St. Claire, all           
nonresident lot owners, local government officials and advertisers.  Copies are also available in CSCIA 
Office, Broadneck Library and local stores. 

 

POLICY FOR ARTICLE SUBMISSIONS 
 

All submissions for The Caper must be received by the editor on the 12th of the month prior.  Text ads 
should be submitted in Microsoft Word format (PC only), and image ads should be submitted in Jpeg or 
TIFF format with a resolution of 300 dpi or greater.  All articles/ads must be submitted electronically to 
caper@minutemanpress.com.  DO NOT submit as inline text of email.  All articles should be clearly          
labeled with the 1) submitter's name, 2) phone number and 3) article filename (s).   Please keep a backup 
copy of each file.  The Caper Staff and the Cape St. Claire Improvement Association reserve the right to 
refuse any article, letter or advertising that it deems inflammatory, in poor taste or inappropriate. 

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association 
www.cscia.org 

 

 
 

 

BCC, BLOA Liaison - Governor Breeden 
Beaches & Parks - Governor Dembowski 

Building - Governor Gardner 
Caper - Governor Lamb 

Clubhouse - Governor Lamb 
Communications & Technology -  

Governors Snow & Szczytko 
Covenants - Governor Snow with help from  

Richard Steinbock 
Erosion Control - Governor Vaccaro 

 

Events - Governors Myers & Vaccaro 
Goshen Farm Liaison - Lou Biondi &  

The Executive Committee 
Legislative - The Executive Committee  

Membership - Governor Szczytko  
Mosquito Control - The Executive Committee 
Personnel - Governors Breeden & Dembowski 

Piers - Governors Breeden and Small 
Roads - The Executive Committee  

Security - Governors Breeden & Dembowski 

The Board of Governors Committees:  
 

 

Office: 
 

President - Beau Breeden 
Vice-President - Scott Dembowski 

Secretary - Mary Lamb 
Treasurer - Dawn Myers 

Budget Committee: 
 

Michael Buchet & David Toy 
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Caper Manager:
Mary Lamb / 410-757-0593 / capermanager@cscia.org
The Caper is published ten months a year and sent bulk rate to all residents of Cape St. Claire, all nonresident lot owners, 
local government officials and advertisers. Copies are also available in CSCIA Office, Broadneck Library and local stores.

POLICY FOR ARTICLE SUBMISSIONS
All submissions for The Caper must be received by the editor on the 12th of the month prior. Text ads should be submitted in 
Microsoft Word format (PC only), and image ads should be submitted in Jpeg or TIFF format with a resolution of 300 dpi or 
greater. All articles/ads must be submitted electronically to capermanager@cscia.org. DO NOT submit as inline text of email. 
All articles should be clearly labeled with the 1) submitter’s name, 2) phone number and 3) article filename (s). Please keep a 
backup copy of each file. The Caper Staff and the Cape St. Claire Improvement Association reserve the right to refuse any 
article, letter or advertising that it deems inflammatory, in poor taste or inappropriate.

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association
www.cscia.org

Office:
President - Jerome Zadera

Vice-President - Beau Breeden
Secretary - Kim Pollock
Treasurer - Mary Lamb

Budget Committee:
· Charlie Moore  · Charlie Shoul · Blake Moore  · Michele Shipley  · Joe Angel  · Adam Thor Harris

Webmaster:
Bill Szczytko

Town Manager:
Francis “Frank” Tewey

The Board of Governors Committees:
Caper - Mary Lamb

Clubhouse - Mary Lamb 
Strawberry Festival - Mary Lamb
Events - Mary Lamb & Kim Pollock

Shoreline Restoration - Beau Breeden
Piers - Beau Breeden 

Membership - Governor Fairchild
Covenants - Executive Committee

Building - Matthew Layman
BLOA - Beau Breeden

BCC - Neil Macindoe, (Joe Angel, Jennifer Conner)

Personnel - Mary Lamb
Security - Neil Macindoe

Mosquito Control - Executive Committee
Legislative - Executive

Roads - Executive Committee
Beaches and Parks - Neil Macindoe

Goshen Farm Liaison -
Nominating Committee - Executive Committee 

Technology - Executive & Town Manager
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